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Dorset Children’s Hearing Services Working Group (CHSWG)

Minutes from CHSWG Meeting on Tuesday 4th May 2021 (conducted via Microsoft Teams)
Present: 
· Lisa Nind (Clinical Lead (Paediatric Audiology), East Dorset Audiology, Dorset Health Care (DHC)) - LN
· Emma Hooper (Deputy Paediatric Lead (Audiology), East Dorset Audiology, DHC) - EH
· Rachel Beeby (Clinical Scientist, West Dorset Audiology; Dorset County Hospital (DCH)) - RB
· Simon Baird (Clinical Scientist, West Dorset Audiology, DCH) - SB
· Sarah Morris (Consultant Paediatrician, University Hospitals Dorset) – SM
· Karen Collins (School Nursing Clinical Lead – CYP Public Health Service, Bournemouth, Christchurch, and Poole, DHC) - KC
· Lucy Jackson (School Health, Nursery Nurse, DHC) - LJ
· Sarah Collinson (Senior Engagement Advisor, The National Deaf Children’s Society (NDCS) - SC
· Ken Tucker (Educational Audiologist/Advisory Teacher, Dorset Hearing Support Service, Dorset Council) - KT
· Ursula Murley (Acting Principal Advisory Teacher, Dorset Hearing Support Service, Dorset Council) - UM
· Dorothy Goodall (Teacher of the Deaf, University of Southampton Auditory Implant Service (USAIS) - DG
· Jemma Buckler, Local Manager Newborn Hearing Screening Programme (NHSP) Dorset, DHC) - JB
· Shirley Sorbie (Dorset Deaf Children’s Society (DDCS) Trustee) – SS

· Steven Frampton (Consultant Ear, Nose and Throat (ENT) Surgeon, University Hospitals Dorset) - SF
	
	Topics
	Actions

	1
	Introductions and apologies 

LN introduced herself as chair of the meeting.

RB (joint chair) and KT took minutes.

Apologies received from: 
· Eirwen Burgess (Local Manager NHSP Dorset, DHC)

· Helen Williams (Audiology/ENT, Service Manager, DHC)
· Christine Rainsford (Service Manager, Paediatric Speech and Language Therapy, DHC)

· Sam Bealing (Teacher of the Deaf, Educational Audiologist, University of Southampton Auditory Implant Service (USAIS))
· Deepa Shenoy (Consultant Paediatrician, DCH) 
· Erica Davies (Clinical Manager, Paediatric Speech and Language Therapy, DHC)
· Nicola Foley (Parent Representative and DDCS Trustee), 

· Joanna Jenney (Programme Officer, Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG))

· Penina Caswell (Programme Lead, Dorset CCG)


	

	2
	Matters arising
Ideas to involve deaf children and young people in CHSWGs or in development of service in our local area
· There was a lot of useful discussion about this. 

· SC highlighted various challenges: Young people’s (YPs) lives change quickly and they often move away after they have finished GCSEs and A’ Levels so it is difficult for them to sustain longer term involvement in CHSWGs; it is hard for YP to feel that they are representing the views of all YP in the area; we are expecting them to come to meetings on our terms, e.g. timings of meetings may not be convenient if they are at school/college.

· These challenges were acknowledged, but it was felt that YP could also benefit from involvement in the CHSWG, e.g. experience of being in professional meetings; something they can add to their CV; may build/boost confidence.

· It was agreed that a combination of the following could be used:
1. Views could be collected by the DDCS.
2. Questions could be added to the Dorset Hearing Support Service Children’s Survey to capture views about services.
3. We could invite a small group/panel of older YP to attend for a specified slot at one CHSWG meeting each year. We could prime them beforehand with questions they will be asked. The panel could be invited from a school where there are a few deaf children in different year groups, although it would be clear that they are just giving their viewpoints; we would not be expecting them to represent their whole cohort.

· EH asked if the above could incorporate views about the transition from paediatric to adult services.

	UM kindly agreed to arrange a panel of YP to attend the Nov 2021 CHSWG meeting (including obtaining parental permission)
SS to assist UM with identifying YP for the panel.

LN to email everyone outside the meeting to come up with suitable questions for the panel.



	3

	Service Updates
Newborn Hearing Screening Programme (NHSP) – Jemma Buckler

· The new screening delivery model is now fully mobilised with 7 screeners and 19 clinics across the county for well babies. 

· As the new screening model was implemented, the team made some changes to the plan in response to the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic.  Initially, they planned to do home visits in West Dorset, but due to COVID-19, they are currently only seeing patients in clinic. However, the uptake has been good, and they plan to continue with this delivery model, with home visits being limited to patients assessed as vulnerable. The team are planning a health equity audit to ensure this change of plan is not to the detriment of patient accessibility.

· NHSP standards for Quarter 3 babies born from Oct to Dec 2020:
Standard 1: Babies seen within correct time scale (4 weeks NICU/5 weeks well baby) = 98.6% (reached acceptable level) – This is similar to last year with the health visitor (HV) delivery model. This is excellent as there was concern about the new model being reliant on parents attending a clinic versus being seen at home by the HV Team.
Standard 2: Well babies who obtain a “no clear response” (NCR) on aOAE1 and require a second screen = 4.6% (reached achievable level) – This is an improvement from 16.5% with the HV delivery model - this equates to approx. 167 babies. It was hoped that the new model would improve this figure as the screening is now carried out by a dedicated screening team. For Quarter 4, the figure is <3% so far.
Standard 3: Babies referred to Audiology = 2.2% (did not reach acceptable level) – This improved from 2.8% with HV delivery model. Analysis shows it is the NICU team who are referring too many babies, likely because they screen less babies and are therefore less competent. Lots of work has been done with the NICU team on this and the figures have improved for Quarter 4 (just below 1.6% so far), but there is still more work to be done. In contrast, only 6 well babies out of 1400 were referred to Audiology in Quarter 3.
Standard 4: Babies offered an appointment in Audiology within 4 weeks of screen = 97% (reached acceptable level) - 1 baby was a delayed referral from NICU to Audiology. The figure for Quarter 4 is 100% so far.
Standard 5: Babies attending an appointment in Audiology within 4 weeks of screen = 88% (did not reach acceptable level) - 4 babies did not attend on time. 1 was due to the delayed referral to Audiology, 3 due to cancellations/DNA. All seen since. The figure for Quarter 4 is 100% so far.
· The team have 1 vacancy to fill their last band 3 screener post, which goes out to advert this week.

· There has been an incident with Salisbury NHSP (border site) where a few Dorset babies have been screened correctly by Dorset NHSP, but also screened by Salisbury. A Root Cause Analysis (RCA) is to be completed with Salisbury to ensure this doesn’t happen again.

· SS, SM, RB, and LN all commented that they can see the new model is working so much better and congratulated the NHSP Team on this achievement.
East Dorset Audiology – Lisa Nind

· LN read out an update regarding the Dorset Audiology services from Helen Williams (Audiology/ENT, Service Manager, DHC):

“DCH are currently in discussions with Dorset CCG and Dorset Healthcare regarding Dorset Audiology services recovery plans.  Dorset Healthcare have been supporting DCH with waiting list issues as due to the pandemic accommodation for the Audiology service has been used in the hospital by essential services. As part of these discussions it has been proposed that the two services merge as a Dorset wide Audiology service.  Dorset Healthcare would become the lead provider however these discussions are still on going and no final decisions have been approved at this stage”.  

· Since the last CHSWG meeting in Nov 2020 the service has had 12 new cases of permanent hearing loss, 7 of which have been provided with aids. A further 5 children with conductive hearing loss have also been fitted with aids.

· In the past fortnight the service has diagnosed two children who passed previous testing (one the NHSP screen, and the second diagnostic auditory brainstem response (ABR) testing) and have now been found to have a permanent hearing loss. Both cases have been referred to the paediatric service.

· A reduction has been seen in the number of children presenting to the service with ‘Glue Ear’ associated with colds as they have been at home during lockdown and not mixing as much with other children.

· With regards to COVID-19, several changes to the service are still in place:

1. The paediatric waiting room upstairs in the department at Shelley Road is closed and parents and children are asked to wait at reception at the back of the building where they enter. 
2. Still only one parent is permitted to attend with each child unless the service is diagnosing a hearing loss.

3. A cartoon picture is being sent out with appointment letters explaining to younger children the use of PPE by staff. 
4. There are no leaflets in the waiting room for parents, and literature is provided by the audiologist at the appointment.

· Waiting Lists – These are lower at present due to fewer referrals over the past year. This has freed up clinicians to work on the aided review clinics.

· The service has a new member of staff who will be working with on the paediatric team. He comes with experience from working in Bath and Bristol. The service now has 8 clinicians who work in paediatrics, along with 2 further colleagues who provide support.

· The service continues to work collaboratively with West Dorset Audiology reviewing pathways and peer reviewing work.

· The service is looking to improve the IT system later in the year and this is likely to be a Dorset-wide project.
West Dorset Audiology – Rachel Beeby
· As mentioned in the update from East Dorset Audiology, Dorset Healthcare have been supporting DCH with their adult ENT audio waiting list, as due to COVID, the Audiology Department at DCH is still being used by other essential services.

· All children referred to DCH Audiology for hearing assessment are now being offered an appointment within 6 weeks, and all babies referred from NHSP for immediate assessment are being offered an appointment within 4 weeks, often much less.

· Construction of the new multi-storey car park at DCH is now underway and the Audiology Room at the Children's Centre on the DCH site was sound proofed in February/March 2021 as part of the works due to concerns about the noise and vibration. Over 4-year assessment clinics were run at Bridport Community Hospital for February and March but re-started at the Children’s Centre at the beginning of April.

· The service is now able to run more under 4-year assessment clinics and hearing aid review clinics at DCH for children whose families cannot travel to Blandford Community Hospital for appointments.

· Patients are still unable to walk-in to the Audiology Department at DCH to collect batteries, drop off hearing aids for repair, speak to Reception etc., but there is a post box in the corridor outside the department in which hearing aids can be left for repair (with the patient’s name/address/details of the problem attached).

· There were 5 new diagnoses from NHSP in 2020, (all unilateral or mild bilateral hearing losses; two with congenital Cytomegalovirus (cCMV)).

· There were also 8 new diagnoses in older children (aged 3-16 yrs). Again, all mild bilateral or unilateral).
· Joint Education/Audiology hearing aid review clinics for school-age children have now re-started. Ken Tucker will be working with Simon Baird at both DCH and Blandford Community Hospital going forwards. (Simon was previously running these clinics on his own during COVID-19).
Dorset Hearing Support Service (HSS) – Ursula Murley
· Ursula has been the acting principal advisory teacher since 1st Jan 2021. 
· The service is now back to working pretty much normally, following COVID advice, including doing home visits again.
· Caseload – 622 children actively on caseload across Dorset and Bournemouth, Christchurch, and Poole (BCP) plus 346 children who are clinic review and monitoring cases.

· Staffing – Sue MacDermott took a phased retirement and Ursula has now taken the principal advisory teacher role on full time. The service is still one advisory teacher short, which will be advertised this half term.

· The HSS has taken part in a in campaign funded by the DDCS providing badges which say, “I can’t lip-read through your mask”. 70 badges have been sent out in the post and well over 100 have been given out in total (including to schools).
· A newsletter has been sent to all schools and colleges about the use of clear facemasks. All HSS staff have clear facemasks made from an antimicrobial fabric. These are not full personal protective equipment (PPE), but they are acceptable for use in schools. Several schools have shown an interest in these.
· The HSS have completed a Special Educational Needs Coordinator (SENCo) survey, which was sent out to 160 schools, colleges, early years settings etc. across BCP and Dorset. 71 responses were obtained (i.e. 44% response rate). 90% of those who responded felt that the advice they received from the HSS was extremely useful or very good. 93% felt that the training they received was extremely useful or very good.
· The HSS have been re-vamping the Audiology Curriculum (linked to an article in the British Association of Teachers of the Deaf (BATOD) magazine) and the service is creating a database to record the impact of interventions.
· Another new project has been to update the Local Offer Page on the Dorset Council website (which is the HSS website). They are looking at having a steering group to review the information put up on the website (which will include a dedicated page for Audiology and technology), and to include lots of useful links, as well as embedded British Sign Language (BSL) videos giving summaries of each page.
· The HSS have found that the NDCS action plan matches closely with the National Sensory Impairment Partnership (NATSIP) Quality Standards. The service is looking at bringing these together to ensure that the data they collect (which is provided monthly for Dorset special educational needs and disability (SEND) monitoring) is useful and meaningful.
· The HSS are now attending the BCP 0-5 yrs SEND committee group.
· The service working in partnership with the Vision Support Service looking at NATSIP standards using a digital format (to be collated in a spreadsheet).
· The service has had some NDCS training on Early Years Support and has invested in books and resources with positive deaf role models for children and YP of all ages. This has also tied in with social and emotional wellbeing training, including belonging and self-esteem.

· The service is working to develop an e-newsletter which will be a little more professional. It will be aimed at engaging with parents and sharing information.
· LN asked if it would be possible to have a link to the Dorset HSS website on the DHC Audiology website.
University of Southampton Auditory Implant Service – Dorothy Goodall
Lockdown January 2021:

· COVID-19 has an ongoing impact on USAIS as all hospital appointments, surgery, and scans were put on hold during the recent lockdown. USAIS service ran a triage service for emergencies in “clinic bubbles”. 

· Switch-on/tuning appointments for cochlear implants (CI) were carried out remotely during lockdown or when patients were unable to attend clinic because of shielding. 

· Remote upgrades of CI and bone conduction hearing devices (BCHD) were carried out where possible.

· Initial fittings of BCHD devices were also carried out wherever possible 

Current situation:

· USAIS has caught up with the backlog of pre-lingual paediatric patients awaiting cochlear implant surgery (the bilateral pre-lingual surgeries took priority over others as per national guidelines for surgeries).

· Clinic appointments resumed (performed in clinic bubbles/remotely) in COVID safe manner – reduced number to enable this.

· The has service prioritised initial tunings, patients within first year of implantation/fitting, 1st year post-implant reviews for both CI and BCHD patients. 

· Post 12 months implantation/fitting is triaged to focus on patients by need. 

· Outreach is mainly “remote” and involves working closely with local services (e.g. the Dorset Hearing Support Service). Remote working with families: phone calls, video calls and emails are all offered to families. 

· The number of paediatric referrals for assessment for cochlear implantation into the service for whole USAIS catchment area is just below pre-COVID numbers. Referrals predominantly for the central, north, and east areas rather than the west (which includes Dorset). West team has currently 1 on assessment whereas other teams have >10. However, it was acknowledged that we often tend to get clusters of referrals in Dorset, with quiet periods in between.
· The service is not fully staffed at present (due to staff retiring/moving to other jobs). This is not an issue at present as clinics are not yet back to pre-COVID capacity, but this may become an issue in the future if these staff are not replaced.
· There is a new Advanced Bionics processor (Marvel). This will be launched later this year for adults, and after a trial with adults, it will then be launched for paediatrics.  The paediatric processor (Marvel Sky) has an integrated radio aid receiver. USAIS will liaise with Dorset Hearing Support Service regarding any processor upgrades. Any existing Roger 17 receiver can be “swapped” for a receiver/licence for any upgraded processor. This will mean that any upgrades for Advanced Bionics users with Roger radio aid systems will not incur costs for replacement Roger receivers provided the online forms and conditions are met with. Hopefully, it will also reduce the opportunities for radio aid receivers to be lost. 
· KT explained that for the Phonak Marvel hearing aids, the Dorset Hearing Support Service (HSS) would have to buy a license to access the integrated radio aid receiver. (This is in contrast to the Oticon hearing aids with integrated receivers, where there is no additional charge). In addition, if a Marvel hearing aid develops a fault and has to be sent back to the manufacturer, the integrated receiver is then lost and another licence would need to be purchased to access the receiver in the new aid. 
· It was clarified by DG that for a newly implanted child, the HSS would have to buy a license to access the receiver in the Marvel CI Sound Processors. However, if the child/YP already has a Roger 17 receiver, providing this is sent to Phonak within a 30-day window (which will require tight liaison between the HSS and USAIS), the HSS would not need to buy a licence to access the integrated receiver in the new processor. (USAIS have been told that the license can be requested via an online platform). However, further updates are awaited, and the logistics still need to be agreed. DG will try to clarify whether a new license would need to be purchased if a Marvel CI Sound Processor has to be replaced due to a fault.
· SC reported that the issue with the Phonak Marvels is being looked at by the strategic CHSWG and by the NDCS. The NDCS have commissioned the University of Manchester to do a clinically moderated comparison of the different devices on the market. This was stalled by the pandemic but is now in process again. The NDCS are also keen to get feedback from local services on this.
· LN and SB explained that in Dorset, Oticon hearing aids are fitted to the majority of children, with Phonak aids only being used if clinically necessary (e.g. for severe/profound hearing losses). The Oticon Opn Play hearing aids are not being fitted in Dorset yet, but both East and West Dorset services are keen to when possible.
· SC hoped that by the time Dorset are in a position to move over to paediatric hearing aids with integrated receivers, the evidence regarding the technology (i.e. combinations of new-generation hearing aids and radio aids/assistive listening devices that work best) will be there.
East Dorset Paediatrics – Sarah Morris

· The service has carried on with appointments as usual; Attend Anywhere was used for some appointments over various stages of the pandemic, but SM has tried to continue face-to-face appointments for new patients.

· Numbers referred from Audiology for aetiological investigations seem low - only 1 baby with bilateral sensorineural hearing loss has been referred from NHSP in the last 12 months.
· New guidance/testing has been received from the geneticists. Previously they could only offer Connexin 26 and 30 tests. However, they can now look for any mutations and the testing is centrally funded.
· SM is retiring on 15th May 2021 but will be back in August for 2 days a week (Mondays and Tuesdays). This will include the same pre-school clinic capacity, so SM will continue in her role as the link for Audiology until they have someone to take over – maybe within the next 12 months. 
· Need some ideas for how to manage the admin whilst SM is away. She will ask Del Howard to look at pre-school referrals and she could see urgent bilateral loss babies referred from NHSP, but everything else will need to wait. 3-4yrs could see local patch-based paediatrician or wait. SM discussed with LN how to feed in Audiology reports going forwards, which are always very useful.
· Changes in patch-based doctors (who see school-age children with a new diagnosis of hearing loss): Rachel Lachlan and Laura Ahmed cover Bournemouth and Christchurch, with the registrar. Admin base is Pelhams. Ros Plumpton is at Canford Heath and Sophie Harbour (to end August) is at Parkstone (based at Canford Heath). Salwa Hanna covers all of East Dorset and Hamworthy. The service is advertising for a new member of staff to cover Sophie when she finishes. 

· Latest guidance for the routine audiology reviews for children with Down syndrome is for this to be annual. 
· The department have access to face masks with a clear plastic panel to help with lip-reading.

· LN added that Helen Williams (Audiology/ENT, Service Manager, DHC) has approached the CCG regarding funding for annual audiology reviews for children with Downs syndrome.
West Dorset Paediatrics – Deepa Shenoy (update sent via email as Deepa was unable to attend)
· Virtual/Telephone Consultations to date; all switched to face to face Consultations from May

· A baby diagnosed with a bilateral mild/moderate sensorineural hearing loss a couple of months ago with other complex neurological findings is currently being followed up in the Baby Clinic. 

· Parents feedback re: fewer SALT reviews during the pandemic

· There has been an update on genetics testing
East Dorset ENT – Steve Frampton
· ENT are still swamped with referrals and the referral rate continues to rise. They are looking at alternative ways to deliver the service to get through the waiting list as the wait for a first appointment is getting longer.
· Referrals are being triaged and a hearing assessment is requested at that point if required (as audiometry clinics are not running alongside ENT clinics at present). Once back, these results then help with the prioritisation process.

· The service has seen fewer chronic/infective phenomena (including reduced otitis media with effusion and reduced recurrent tonsillitis). 

· There are still some long waiters on their waiting lists, but as a service, they are doing what they can.

· LN asked for clarification of the best way to refer children with hearing aids requiring wax removal following COVID-19.
· SF thanked SM for her support.
School Nursing – Karen Collins
· The pandemic had a massive impact on the 2019-2020 school hearing screens, but the Nursery Nurses are working hard to catch up. 

· At the last count, there were 100-200 Year 1s pan-Dorset still awaiting their screen.
· The service has run quite a quite a few clinics in BCP to help with the catch-up, but this is less easy in Dorset. 

· The Nursery Nurses are also in the process of screening this year’s Reception children, which they are hoping to complete by October half-term. Then they will start the next cohort of Reception children in the second half of the Autumn term.

· The service is starting to use the Ages & Stages 60 Month Questionnaire (ASQ 60). Due to COVID-19, this is being sent to parents and carers by post (rather than being handed out and collected by the schools), which has incurred additional expense.
· KC has re-written the Standard Operating Procedure for the school hearing screening with input from Audiology and Paediatrics.

· KC highlighted that the service prefers to be called School Nursing rather than School Health. 

Paediatric Speech and Language Therapy (SALT) – No update received as Erica was unable to attend at short notice
Children’s Social Care – No update received
Dorset Deaf Children’s Society – Shirley Sorbie
· This past year has been a difficult year for DDCS, as it has for many organisations, as they have been unable to organise any events due to the pandemic. They have kept in touch with their members by email and both of their Facebook groups sending out information to our families and supporting them as much as we can.

· The DDCS managed to hold their AGM via Zoom but unfortunately, they had to cancel the Jenny Barrett Deaf Child Achievement Awards due to lack of nominations.

· As they did not have their annual Christmas party, they sent out DDCS Christmas cards to all families with a £20 voucher for each hearing-impaired child.

· The DDCS funded and jointly organised with HSS the supply of free face masks with clear panels for lip reading to members. They had some wonderful volunteers who made the masks for them. Recently they also funded badges to be given to children to use in and out of school which say, “I can’t lip read through your mask”. These are being distributed by the HSS Advisory Teachers.

· The DDCS currently has 163 members of which 113 are families with hearing impaired children. They are supporting 124 hearing impaired children. 
· There has been a reduction in new members joining this past year and SS has noticed that for the past three years they have not had any families with new babies join DDCS; the membership has no children born in 2018, only one child in 2019 and none in 2020 or 2021 to date. This has not happened before, and SS is not sure why. Both Audiology services and the HSS confirmed that they continue to give DDCS leaflets to the parents of newly diagnosed children (and care kits given to children are purchased by the DDCS). It was questioned whether parents need to be reminded about the DDCS at a later time as there is so much for them to take on board at diagnosis. SM mentions the DDCS to parents when she sees them in clinic and UM reported that there is a link to the DDCS on the HSS report forms. LN thought it may be a good idea to give DDCS leaflets out on pre-school aided clinics (as well as after diagnosis).
· SC commented that there has been a pilot project in Bristol and one other in the north of England, where a volunteer parent-to-parent support team provides support for families after diagnosis. There has been some very positive feedback about this from parents in Bristol. It was noted that during COVID, some parents felt very isolated. Therefore, it was suggested that perhaps a real push from advisory teachers at this time when many parents may have found things difficult would be a good idea to promote the support of DDCS?
· DDCS hope to be organising events soon but this will be dictated by the progression of the path out of lockdown and government guidelines. The Family Fun Day is still booked for Sunday 22nd August at the Orangery in Wimborne and it is hoped that this will go ahead. LN asked if the DDCS needed any volunteers from Audiology again this year.
· SS had her investiture for her MBE and got to meet Prince William just before the first lockdown, which was very exciting! It was agreed that this was well deserved.
National Deaf Children’s Society – Sarah Collinson

· The NDCS Summer Update has been circulated already. SC encouraged everyone to look at this as it contains links to other resources and events.
· SC was going to provide an update from the Children’s Hearing Services Forum for the South West Peninsula, but the main aspects (Radio Aids) had already been covered earlier in the meeting
· Monitoring against NATSIP standards (being done by HSS) relating to multi-agency working might be worth bringing to CHSWG.

· The NDCS have just produced a new guide with NHS England on the importance of eye/hearing/dental check-ups for children with autism and/or learning difficulties.
· A national social care review is under way, which is often the missing link in this and other CHSWGs
· The READY (Recording Emerging Adulthood in Deaf Youth) study is still recruiting YP aged 16-19 years. This is a longitudinal research study by the University of Manchester following over 500 young deaf people from a wide variety of backgrounds living in England, Scotland, or Wales. They will be contacted each year for five years (via a questionnaire or face-to-face). SC encouraged everyone to refer any YP they know of who might be interested.
· Deaf Works Everywhere is the NDCS campaign to get more deaf young people into work and into jobs that inspire them. SC encouraged everyone to take a look at the Deaf Works Everywhere Toolkit and asked for the HSS to let her know if they feel that any schools or colleges would benefit from this.
· The NDCS will be sending out an update report every half term (6 times per year) going forwards.
NHS Clinical Commissioning Group – No update received
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	Any other business
· LN - Nicola Foley sent a message commenting on how well the Audiology departments and HSS had coped by staying in touch.
· Everyone wished SM a happy retirement!
	


Date for next meeting: 
Tues 2nd November 2021, 10am, Microsoft Teams
Tues 3rd May 2022, 10am, Microsoft Teams
12
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